MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, April 20, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Carrie Bosacco, Deputy Borough Clerk
Jennifer Gensemer
Steve Morris, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan   
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom and Hybrid format.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Recreation Director –Jenny Olson reported on behalf of Tina Prickett – All facilities are de-winterized and all nets and windscreens are up. Court rental fees don’t begin until June 14th. Registration for summer camps are open and can be found on our website under “Camps”.  Registration for SH Summer sports clinics/arts & crafts and youth basketball league will begin May 1st for SH property owners & May 24th for non-property owners. Registration can be found on our website under “Youth Clinics” and “basketball league”.  Adult summer program offerings are posted on our website under “Summer Programming”
Tourism Director – Jenny Olson – 
5 SPECIAL EVENT APPLICATIONS – approved by department heads:

The first 2 applications are from the Stone Harbor Chamber of Commerce. There are some representatives in attendance in person and via Zoom, in case you have any questions or need any clarifications.
Stone Harbor Chamber of Commerce Sidewalk Sale 

Date: Friday, April 30th through Sunday May 2nd
Typically, the first weekend in May the Chamber holds its Spring Tide Festival. An event of that size is still not feasible, so instead they are proposing a sidewalk sale to encourage shopping for their member businesses. Merchandise will not obstruct the right of way on sidewalks and tents or canopies are not permitted. A vote on this will be needed at today’s council meeting since there is not another meeting scheduled before the event.
Turtle Trot 5K & 2 mile Fun Walk also sponsored by the Chamber of Commerce
Date: Sunday, May 30th – Memorial Day Weekend at 8:00 am
This is annual event, last year it was cancelled due to COVID. The race course utilizes First and Second Avenues from the beach lot down to 123rd Street and back. Barricades, road closure signs and cones are requested for the race course from Public Works. No parking in the 96th Street beach lot is requested from 6 – 11 am on the morning of the race and they do request aid from the police with directing traffic during the race. Approximately 400 participants are expected, so the race will have to be managed so that starts are staggered with smaller groups of runners to allow for more distancing between them.
The Little Mermaid Jr this is a musical production by the 7 Mile Island Players
Dates: Thurs., July 29th – Sunday, August 1st; 6:30 pm (Thurs – Saturday and 4 pm on Sunday) Rain dates, Aug. 5-8
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Location: 81st Street Athletic Field
The Seven Mile Island Players has a summer theater program that they are running through our recreation department – it is a new program this year. This event application is for their musical production which will take place at the end of their theater camp. They will build a stage in front of the bike storage area. They also will provide their own sound system. They will also provide their own 10 x 10 tents for ticket sales and some concessions. Requests from public works are for trash cans and cones to keep people off of the stage when it’s not in use. The audience will be instructed to bring their own beach chairs and blankets. The stage will be removed on Aug. 2nd. They have already provided a certificate of insurance.
Garden Club of Stone Harbor Community Yard Sale
Date: Saturday, May 15th, 8 am – 2 pm
Location: Borough Parking Lot at 96th Street and First Ave.
This is an annual event sponsored by the Garden Club, last year was cancelled due to COVID. The event raises money for the Garden Club to purchase plants for the baskets and urns in town. Their requests barricades for the parking lot on the Friday evening prior to the event and trash and recycling containers for the event. Insurance certificate has already been provided.
Shore Softball Classic, sponsored by Heyday Athletic
Date: Saturday, July 24th, 8 am – 7 pm
Location: Softball Field at the 80th Street Fields
Expecting approximately 60 participants
This is an annual event sponsored that was cancelled last year due to COVID. The only request is to reserve the softball field for the day and extra trash and recycling cans. They will provide their insurance certificate once the event is approved.
BEACH OPENING & MEMORIAL DAY UPDATE
Beach Opening is scheduled for Saturday, May 29th at 9:00 am we will have a color fun run. This is not a timed race. Depending in the number of participants, runners will start & run in small groups. The entire run will take place on the beach. It will start at 95th Street, go north to 82nd Street and then turn back to finish at 95th Street. Along the course of the race there will be 3 color stations. The first 200 people to sign up will receive a free t-shirt. We will be encouraging people to dress up in and we will have prizes. The official beach opening ceremony will take place with the Mayor and Sandy after the run.
PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan

Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for March, 19 calls for the month, and 31 EMS calls.  Consisted of 2 building fires, 1 cooking fire, 5 EMS assists, 6 natural gas leaks, 1 cover assignment, and 4 fire alarms.  

Police Department – Chief Schutta – Personnel, - 5 SLEO II officers completed their training at the Academy on Saturday and two recruits received training awards, Meineke received the academic award and Grubb received the Director award.  4 Class II recruits will begin their training on May 1st with expected graduation date in June.  2 SLEO I officers that will begin their 2 week training course beginning June 1st – June 10th.  One Class II officer will be returning from last year right before the holiday.  Municipal Court is going well with the shared services agreement with Avalon.
Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – The Beach Tag Office will be open on weekends in May from 10-4 and everyday starting May 22nd.  Interviews for beach taggers will begin in May.  Tryouts for the lifeguards is May 30th and I don’t see us having any problems with staffing.  Lifeguard building update-still tweaking some things to make it more practical and maybe save some of the cost.  A meeting will take place next week.  The architect sent over the latest plans with revisions per Sandy and are currently being reviewed by an estimator.  The architect is roughly 50% done with the design.  Receive bids for project hopefully in early to mid -June.
OEM JT LaKose – On April 12th 2021, the Stone Harbor Office of Emergency Management received notification that Cape May County as a whole has been designated by the National Weather Service as a Storm Ready Community. This designation is significate in that it grants CRS points which in turn helps to lower the Borough’s overall classification. This in turn helps to lower flood insurance costs. The Storm Ready program has been unavailable locally for several years, however, with the help of Congressman Jeff Van Drew, the County was able to 
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receive the designation thus granting Stone Harbor status as a Storm Ready community by default.

NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Casper 
Councilmember Casper-I begin my report with our Trapping update at Stone Harbor Point.  A licensed trapper hired by the DEP was on site from Mar 3rd-14th to trap mammals for the benefit of endangered beach-nesting birds.  Two raccoons, 3 skunks and 3 possums were caught and ultimately euthanized off-site by way of gun shot.  This sad and distressing news prompted me to schedule a Zoom meeting with two members of the DEP and Council Members of the Natural Resources Committee last Friday.  In a previous meeting with DEP and NJ F&W, it was determined that the only choices our mammals have are to be either trapped or subsequently shot or to be shot by a sniper.

Our Natural Resources Committee agreed that enlisting a sharpshooter would be the more humane option, assuming the word humane even has a place in this conversation.  Several non-lethal methods were discussed during the meeting but unfortunately none thus far are deemed feasible by the DEP.  There are some future possibilities in the pipeline though so if any of these materialize I will surely share the wonderful news!

In order for a sharpshooting scenario to be possible, our ordinance regarding the disengaging of firearms within the Borough would have to be modified.  This whole topic will be open for discussion at our next Work Session.

The beach nesting bird update provided by the DEP.

Next, the Beach Sweep happened this past Saturday with special thanks to Allison Jones of Clean Ocean Action, Brian Williams of the Wetlands, Kim Stevenson at SH Borough and the Chamber.

A total of 61 people showed up who were divided into 35 groups.  22 blocks were covered including the stretch to Hereford Inlet minus the roped off sections protecting endangered birds.

In addition to SH homeowners and Cape May County residents, these eight organizations also helped: Wetlands Institute, SHPOA, SH Elementary School, Pure Juice and Kitchen, Shore Medical Center Radiology Students, Kennett PA High School, Old Navy, and Takoma Park Middle School.  Per this report from SHPOA's Stephen Hudson, the final trash tally is pending but a dumpster was filled.  For beaches that appear clean, a significant amount of trash was removed with much of it being construction material.  A lot gets caught in the dunes and around fencing.
The Shade Tree Committee met on Monday, April 12th.  Our Borough recently was awarded the Tree City USA Designation.  For the past 23 years Stone Harbor has maintained this status.  Arbor Day is scheduled for Friday, April 30th and will be held in cooperation with Stone Harbor Elementary School, the Garden Club of Stone Harbor, Lomax Consulting and the Borough of Stone Harbor.  A tree will be donated by the Garden Club and will include a dedication.

The Go Green Committee convened on March 25th.  The Borough of Stone Harbor will be working towards submitting our application to Sustainable Jersey and is hopeful to maintain our silver certification.  We must complete action items promoting sustainability totaling 450 points in order to qualify for this certification. The Go Green Committee also discussed ways to further promote water conservation and recycling education.  On tonight's agenda is a resolution authorizing the Borough to make application for grant funding through Sustainable Jersey.  If awarded this grant, the Go Green Team will use this funding towards the Go Green Fair on August 2nd and update and distribute the current Water Conservation Brochure.

Our 2018 ordinance banning the use of styrofoam, single-use plastic, plastic straws and plastic bags remains in effect throughout our business and shopping district.     

Regarding proper public recycling, we are falling short.  Trash is being tossed into clearly designated recycle containers thus contaminating the entire contents.  The efforts of well-
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meaning folks and the Borough are lost as all compromised recycling ends up in the landfill.  

And finally, Stone Harbor Museum has announced that Kim Park has stepped down as Director effective April 30th and candidates for the position are already being scheduled for interviews on May 1st.  Kim, you have done a wonderful job and will be very missed!!

Lenore Tedesco-Director Wetlands Institute

 Stone Harbor Bird Sanctuary
1) We have made some changes to the use of the trail system and tours at the Bird Sanctuary. Holly Path has been seasonally closed from March 1 – October 1 for the past 7 years. With the seasonal closure, the summer Bird Sanctuary tours where moved to Egret Espy – which is on 2nd avenue closer to 115th St.  This year, we are going to leave Holly Path open year round and move the tours back to Holly Path.

By way of background, the Borough closed Holly Path during the bird nesting season (3/1 – 9/31) about 7 years ago. This occurred at a time when we made a concerted effort to manage the sanctuary as more of a bird sanctuary and balance visitation to the sanctuary with wildlife needs.  Through this time, monitors at The Wetlands Institute were documenting increased usage of the area by wading birds including Black Crowned Night Herons, Great Egrets, and also Osprey. In the past few years, these birds are using the Sanctuary, but not necessarily in the area of Holly Path.
The suggestion to make Holly Path a year round trail came from Wetlands Institute bird experts under consideration of a discussion about locations of tours this year.
The reasons for this are primarily focused on the fact that there is more room on Holly Path that will enable more social distancing on the tours. We can also use the opportunity for the interns that lead the tours to make observations on summer site usage by wildlife and contribute to our knowledge of the sanctuary. The tour leaders will be good stewards of the wildlife in the sanctuary and stewardship and observation documentation will be part of their training.
Their observations will also help provide more information to help us evaluate the benefits of the phragmites management plan scheduled for this fall by having a before and after snapshot of site usage.
The website has been updated to reflect these changes and we are working with Public Works to adjust signage about the tour locations and coordinate any publicity announcement about the tours both by the Borough and The Wetlands Institute.
2) Frog and Box Turtle Surveys
Wetlands Institute Research Scientist Brian Williamson has begun surveys for an endangered frog that resides in the Sanctuary, and is continuing his research on the box turtle population there.  Both projects are permitted through the NJ DEP.

Stone Harbor Point
a.
The Point was closed to beach driving on March 15th as is required annually. At this 
point, the police moved into the next step of the vehicle access program agreement that 
the Borough has with the US Fish and Wildlife Service and The NJ Dept of Fish and 
Wildlife.
b.
Police can now access the beach for driving using a regular SUV but are limited to the 
hard packed beach and at speeds of 5 mph.
c.
When there are chicks at the point that cannot fly – the police will be notified by the 
authorities and then beach driving will be limited to open atv and require an escort on 
foot – which are the beach stewards. That typically occurs in mid-May and extends 
beyond Labor Day.
d.
NJDFW staff placed signage at the point establishing the seasonally fenced areas that 
are closed to protect beach-nesting birds.
e.
TWI is in the process of interviewing for Beach Steward positions for the point this 
summer.
f.
As of last week, American Oystercatchers, a state species of special concern, began 
nesting at the point.
DISCUSSION –  
On Friday, April 16th, the Atlantic City Jitney Association requested to meet with the Mayor and Bob to ask Stone Harbor for their support.  They are partnering with a company called Endera and plan to transition their entire fleet of jitneys (190) from natural gas to electric.  They are looking for State and Federal funding to help with this transition.  They will run from Asbury Park to Cape May. Mayor and Council agreed to support the ACJA and a letter will be drafted and sent.  Motion on the regular meeting.
Borough Engineer, Marc DeBlasio, received a request from public works department relative to additional paving with in the Borough.  Two quotes were obtained from the two paving companies, Asphalt Paving estimated $127,869.72 and Fred Schiavone Construction $129,277.61 for paving and mill work.  A change order is requested to complete this process and will be brought before council in two weeks.
MOTION TO ADJOURN
Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 5:35 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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